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Planning Board Members in Attendance: Rick Starodoj, Chairman 
 Ed Murphy, Vice-Chairman  

Nancy Talbot, Clerk (Absent) 
Kenneth Crosby 
Elizabeth Hancock, Alternate 

Ware Historical Commission in Attendance: Lynn Caulfield Lak (Chair) 
 Wanda Mysona (Vice-Chair) 
 Alice Atkinson-Bonasio 
 Lorrie Willette 
                                                                              Claudia Kadra 
 
Staff Members in Attendance: Rob Watchilla, PCD Dept. Director 
                                                                               Kristen Jacobsen, PCD Dept. Admin 
                                                                              Stuart Beckley, Town Manager 
                                                                              Anna Marques, Building Commissioner/Zoning Officer 
Members of the Public in Attendance: Alex Bergeron, Canadian Tree Experts 
                                                                              Bernard Bergeron, Canadian Tree Experts 
                                                                              Matt Darling, Palm Tree Capital 
 
 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Chairman R. Starodoj called the meeting to order at 7:01pm and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE 
 
 Approval of Minutes 
 

Motion made by E. Murphy to approve of the minutes from Thursday, July 21st, 2022. Seconded 
by K. Crosby.  There was no additional discussion.   
 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 
 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
 
N. Talbot was absent 
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Motion made by E. Murphy to approve of the minutes from Thursday, August 8th, 2022. 
Seconded by K. Crosby.  There was no additional discussion.   
 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 
 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
              
 
 
SCHEDULED APPEARANCES  
 

Discussion of ANR: 40 Pine LLC and Ware Freight Yards (not present) 
 
R.Watchilla presented plans to the Planning Board which the proponents hope to alter the 
boundaries of their lots in order to obtain street access.  
 
K. Crosby stated that in his experience once the boundaries of a lot are altered the grandfathering 
on that lot would be invalidated. He also said he felt the proponents should continue researching 
and said an ANR did not seem appropriate in this situation. 
 
R. Starodoj inquired if the proponents needed to leave available frontage to each lot and split the 
34’ between each while leaving right-of-way there. R. Starodoj also stated that he felt there may   
be a caveat due to the historic status of the building as long as they didn’t become more non-
conforming. R. Starodoj suggested more research should be conducted 
 
Motion made by E. Murphy to table the discussion until Thursday, September 1st , 2022. 
Seconded by K. Crosby.  There was no additional discussion.   
 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 
 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
 
 
 
Proposed Scenic Bylaw Discussion with Historical Commission 
 
The Historic Commission began by asking if any of the Planning Board members thought that 
any of the listed roads were controversial and should be removed from the list and conversely 
asked if the Planning Board felt there were any roads that should be added to the list.  
 
The Historic Commission suggested that even though South Street passed through industrial 
areas, it does pass along some very attractive man made features (i.e. the waterfall) and does have 
unique scenic beauty. 
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The Historic Commission inquired when South Street changes to Warren Road and it was 
determined that the road changes names after the rail road tracks (around parcel 22) 
 
R. Starodoj stated he wasn’t sure if it met the standards and that the list should be discussed at the 
public hearing. 
 
R.Watchilla inquired if there were other roads on the list that the Historic Commission questioned 
and a member of the Historic Commission responded that they questioned Webster Road. 
E.Hancock asked for clarification on the name of the road and the Historic Commission 
responded that they meant Kelly Road. 
 
E.Hancock stated that the sign on the road is gone but, there used to be one. Near the Kelly House 
is a stone wall overgrown with vegetation. Within that wall is a stone inscribed with the date the 
wall was constructed and it would be worth saving that wall 
 
R. Watchilla sought clarification on which side of the road the stone wall was located on and 
asked if the Historic Commission felt the street should be added to the list. The Historic 
Commission responded saying that they did believe it should be added 
 
R. Starodoj asked if the discussion of the list of roads was settled. Members of the Historic 
Commission stated there was a debate about South Street. R. Starodoj suggested it be left on the 
list and discussed at the public hearing. 
 
The Historic commission inquired how wide the towns’ right-of-way is on streets. R. Starodoj 
replied saying it varies by the layout and age of the road and that some roads did not split the 
difference evenly on each side. 
 
A.Marques said she possesses a list of each street and there is also a list of portions of streets that 
have differing widths. A. Marques continued by saying that if they happen to have surveyed plans 
they go by that first. 
 
R. Starodoj stated it would be up to each resident along a proposed scenic byway to individually 
determine where their property line is. The resident would need to hire a surveyor to determine 
that.  
 
K. Crosby said the deed would be specific and that there is no guarantee based on the dimensions 
of the road because when some roads were constructed they were built in a way that would avoid 
objects. 
 
R. Starodoj continued saying it will be a large burden of proof on the resident who has the stone 
wall and wants to make an alteration because  the town won’t be able to afford to go out and 
determine where it is. R.Watchilla spoke saying that according to the bylaw it would be the Tree 
Wardens responsibility to enforce anything street/tree related. R. Starodoj replied saying if it has 
to do with where property lines are the town can’t make that determination and he said he wasn’t 
sure the town could force the property owner to either, adding that it seemed to be a gray area. 
 
K. Crosby asked what the process would be for a resident to make an alteration to a stone wall.  
R.Watchilla responded saying they would need to fill out the application, pay the $300.00 fee, 
and go before the Planning Board. To which K.Crosby surmised that the property owner would 
need a stamped and engineered plan. 
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R.Watchilla stated that he’d like to stress the point that the bylaw has nothing to do with 
hazardous trees or emergency tree maintenance. R.Watchilla then asked the Planning Board if a 
clause should be added to the bylaw saying residents will need to submit a site plan. R. Starodoj 
agreed saying there is no other way to determine it other than having a surveyor go there and 
added that fortunately with most current  property transfers plans are done and decent deeds. 
 
Historic Commission member added that people who travel through town and who purchase 
property in Ware appreciate that sort of thing and that beautification efforts increase property 
values. A worry they have is that people won’t see it as a benefit to the town. 
 
R. Starodoj said to propose it and let individuals ask questions at the Public Hearing. 
 
E.Hancock added that she felt there was a lack of enforcement to the bylaw and obtained 
suggestions after researching other towns. E.Hancock suggested clarifying ‘utilities’ and adding it 
into the definitions and questioned if the wording in section 1.2 ‘Cutting and Removing of Trees’ 
was sufficient 
 
R.Watchilla said he had spoken with the DPW director (Geoffrey McAlmond) who was satisfied 
with the bylaw as written. 
 
R.Watchilla clarified that needed tree trimming whether it was a branch that needed to be 
removed, a downed tree, or a fallen limb it would definitely be an exemption. R.Watchilla 
suggested adding it to the definition section ‘Cutting and Removing of Trees’ and also in the 
‘Repair, Maintenance, Reconstruction, or Paving’ section as well as listing the definition 
separately. 
 
R. Starodoj clarified that utility companies can do any tree work needed and their work would not 
be impeded upon by the scenic road bylaw. He also stated that the utility companies could do 
their work without needing approval from the board to do so. 
 
K. Crosby asked who would be determining what constituted ‘routine maintenance’ to which R. 
Starodoj replied that it would include anything in the standard operating procedures. 
 
E.Hancock suggested increasing the distance from 100’ to 300’ that required property owners to 
notify abutters about proposed action.  
 
E.Hancock proposed including the fee under special permit 1A and have the property owner be 
responsible for paying advertising costs. R.Watchilla responded suggesting that the fee schedule 
didn’t need updating and that the cost could be lowered and the property owner could still be 
made responsible for the advertising cost.  
 
R. Starodoj suggested including it in the fee schedule so it could be more easily adjusted.  
R.Watchilla responded that the Planning Board could do that, however, by doing so the fee 
schedule would need to schedule another public hearing. R. Starodoj agreed saying the fee could 
be left in the Scenic Road Bylaw. 
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E.Hancock inquired about the addition of a rule in the bylaw that would subject the design of new 
roads constructed for subdivisions subject to the Planning Boards rules and regulations. 
R.Watchilla added that only stone walls along public ways will be affected. If a stonewall was on 
private property it could be altered by the property owner’s discretion.  
 
R. Starodoj said that people have the right to develop their property and there would be no way to 
prevent them from building on or accessing their property. 
 
The Historic Commission asked if stone walls were included on site plans. R.Watchilla answered 
saying that on surveyed plans they are often included. R. Starodoj stated that it depends and 
surveyors can be reluctant to include more information on plans than they need to. The Historic 
Commission then asked how the Planning Board would know when someone was putting in a 
subdivision in and there were stone walls if they were not a required element on the plans. R. 
Starodoj said that would need to be changed in the subdivision rules to take effect. 
 
The Historic Commission asked to receive a copy of the application so they would be aware if 
any permits were being pulled and could review the site and offer their opinion 
 
E.Hancock suggested the addition of a bond which would be posted to cover the cost of the 
required road right-of-way and such bonding should be specified in the board’s decision. 
E.Hancock also proposed that the bond should include the restoration of stone walls and 
replanting of trees. 
 
R. Starodoj questioned who the enforcement agent would be. E.Hancock suggested adding the 
building inspector. R.Watchilla stated that according to state law the only entities allowed to 
enforce this bylaw would be the Planning Board and the Tree Warden which raised the question 
of who would issue citations.   
 
R. Starodoj asked where this bylaw would end up. R.Watchilla answered that it would be its own 
standalone bylaw and R. Starodoj surmised that the selectmen would need to assign the 
enforcement agent. 
 
E.Hancock  mentioned the language in section 5.1 (Enforcement) could read ‘The Planning 
Board, Tree Warden, Building Inspector, or other designated by the town manager’ 
 
R. Starodoj stated that it needed to be one entity who would enforce the scenic road bylaw and 
added that it was not the Planning Boards responsibility to determine who the enforcement agent 
would be since it is not in the zoning bylaws. 
 
R. Starodoj said more research should be performed regarding who the enforcement agent would 
be but,  he said it would be ok to mention it 
 
E.Hancock suggested the fine of up to $300.00 could under M.G.L. Chapter 40, Section 15C be a 
fined for each day that the violation continues. E.Hancock suggested the one time fine of $300.00 
would not be enough of a deterrent and also suggested exploring the option of lowering the fine 
to $100.00 per day. 
 
E.Hancock suggested adding ‘The Planning Board may adopt additional regulations for carrying 
out provisions of this bylaw’ as a way to ensure the possibility of adding amendments in the 
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future. The addition of ‘If anything is invalid of any section or provision of this bylaw shall not 
invalidate any other section or provision thereof. Nor shall it invalidate any permit, approval, or 
decision that previously has been issued.  E.Hancock read a portion of language which was 
adopted by another town which stated that the Planning Board may hold or revoke any current or 
pending permit on the property associated with said violation. R. Starodoj cautioned against this 
saying there are a lot of things that can’t be tied together you can’t revoke or deny a building 
permit. 
 
E.Hancock advised revising the last section and changing the abutter notification distance from 
100’ to 300’. R. Starodoj stated he felt it wasn’t necessary to notify abutters and that it should be 
filed with the Town Clerk and at the Registry of Deeds. Watchilla advised asking the Town 
Council where it should be filed other than with the Town Clerk. 
 

 
 

Motion made by E. Murphy to schedule Public Hearing for the proposed Scenic Road Bylaw Thursday, 
September 15th, 2022. Seconded by K. Crosby.  There was no additional discussion.   

 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 
 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
Members of the Historic Commission Departed 

 
 

          OLD BUSINESS 
 
          Proposed Zoning Changes Discussion 

  
R.Watchilla presented the addition of the proposed Rural Business Overlay District (RRB) from 
the Ware Zoning Bylaws. Mentions the purpose of the Rural Business Overlay District is to 
preserve the scenic rural character along the route 9 corridor while allowing for commercial 
development for parcels 5 acres and larger, that is in keeping with adjoining uses and in harmony 
with the natural environment. This district allows for potential economic development along the 
corridor. The allowed uses for the RRB would be:  

• Business, Finance 
• Other Professional Offices  
• Office or clinic for health services 
• Laboratory, Research Facility   
• Auto Service  
• Self-service Storage Facility 
• Light Industry (see section 2.2 Definitions) 
• Tank Farm 
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R. Starodoj stated he felt all of the special permit criteria was covered and issued a reminder that there 
isn’t a town sewer in that area. A business such a laboratory or light industrial would need to have tight 
tanks and the only thing that could be released into a septic tank would be from a bathroom/restroom or 
from a sink. One cannot discharge industrial water to a septic they would need some sort of disposal 
system. 

 
R. Starodoj, R.Watchilla, and K.Crosby discussed the lack of public sewer and R. Starodoj stated that any 
of the above uses should be under Special Permit with a Site Plan Review in order to maintain controls on 
the area. 
 
R. Starodoj recommended increasing the setback from the property line from 100’ to 200’ and suggested 
checking with the fire department. 
 
A.Bergeron mentioned that the propane dispensary on Osterman’s has much less of a setback from their 
office. R. Starodoj stated that the business was put in many years ago. A. Bergeron stated he felt that 200’ 
around the property line was a substantial distance especially if it were to be 200’ from another building 
especially if the building is associated with the business.  
 
B. Bergeron stated he felt the distance was excessive. . R. Starodoj clarified that distance was intended to 
be between the nearest residence and not a building associated the business.  
 
R.Watchilla proposed altering the wording to 200’ from the nearest residential structure. R. Starodoj said 
he found that to be reasonable. 
 
A.Bergeron questioned if the 200’ distance from the property line would still be applicable. R. Starodoj 
stated that if you are 200’ from the property line you are more than 200’ from a residential structure.  
 
A.Bergeron questioned if it applied to property lines bordering undeveloped woodland areas. R. Starodoj 
answered that it would. R. Starodoj answered that someone could build something there. However, if 
someone decided to build closer after the tank or business is constructed, they are doing so with 
knowledge of existence the tank/business. 
 
R. Starodoj stated there is also a 200’ setback for solar. A Bergeron questioned if that was also from the 
property line. R. Starodoj confirmed it was. 
 
B. Bergeron stated there was an estate lot that boarders his property which couldn’t be built upon. R. 
Starodoj clarified that as long as there was the appropriate amount of frontage a subdivision could be put 
in.   
 
K.Crosby stated that the change in the district was not solely for the benefit of B. Bergeron’s business. E. 
Murphy confirmed that this would be for the entire district. 
  
R. Starodoj mentioned that the Bergeron’s purchased the sawmill in 1984 and the zoning went into effect 
in 1987, yet the larger parcel of land (with the solar field) was purchased in 2001. B. Bergeron stated that 
he leased the parcel when  he purchased the original property.  R. Starodoj clarified saying Mr. Bergeron 
didn’t own the property and that parcel was RR2 in 1987 and there was never any guarantee in that area 
of business development. 
 
R.Watchilla added that lumber yards are allowed under Special Permit in that area and in this case it’s 
preexisting. 
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B. Bergeron added that he had a monthly lease with an option to buy and the property was being used. He 
also stated he would have been unable to run his business without that lease in place. 
 
R. Starodoj said he didn’t find the 200’ set back of the tanks from the nearest property line to be 
unreasonable and felt they had plenty of room to get something in there. 
 
B. Bergeron asked what the state law was in this situation. R. Starodoj answered that it was 50’. Mr. 
Bergeron said that the district should follow state law. R. Starodoj disagreed and said he believed it 
should be increased. B. Bergeron stated that he respectfully disagreed and that it should stay in step with 
state laws. 
 
E.Murphy added that state laws are just a minimum and each town has the right to write how they want.  
 
K.Crosby said they didn’t wish to do anything that would devalue other properties. 
 
A.Bergeron said the 200’ set back would place the tanks near the center of their property unless it was 
altered to be 200‘from the nearest residential not from the entire property line. R. Starodoj said he thought 
they would be leasing the parcel and not selling it. B. Bergeron stated it would start that way 
 
A.Bergeron proposed changing it to 200’ from a residential structure instead of it being 200’ from the 
property line which would alleviate the concern of anyone who abuts. 
 
 
R. Starodoj stated that if they were to chop parcels out of that land they would have to put a subdivision 
street on the property.  
 
The Planning Board spoke of different measurements from the property line that may be appropriate. The 
measurements ranged from 100’ to 150’ feet from the property line  
 
R. Watchilla mentioned that E. Murphy had raised a good point when he spoke of modifying the setbacks 
to 250’ residences and 100’ from property lines and asked how it would affect other parcels.  
 
K. Crosby said he would entertain 150’ feet from the property line which would be nearly 200’ from an 
abutting residential structure. 
 
E.Murphy stated that they didn’t wish to limit current property owners based on what could go in. 
 
R. Starodoj clarified saying this was for tanks and not for other buildings which would follow normal 
setbacks. 
 
A.Bergeron asked if the distances counted for buildings on the property like offices. R. Starodoj stated 
that internal buildings could go with a 50’ distance.  
 
R.Watchilla stated it would need to be inspected by the fire department.  
 
K.Crosby raised the point that there would need to be room to get around the tanks and the trucks would 
need space and it would encroach on the 150’ distance from the property line that he mentioned.  
 
A.Bergeron sought clarification on E. Murphy’s suggestion. If the setback was to be 250’ from the nearest 
structure and not from the entire property line.  
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K.Crosby stated he thought they should use the property line for measuring the distance. E.Murphy 
agreed saying the 250’ was only from the residential structure itself. 
 
R. Starodoj replied saying if you had 100’ from the property line it would resolve itself. K.Crosby stated 
that there was potential that future houses might not be.  
 
R. Starodoj continued saying that they are protecting what’s there and what might be there in the future. 
However if the tanks are built and someone decides to move closer than the 250’ then that would be well 
known by the new neighbors. 
 
A.Bergeron stated he felt 100’ from the property line would be reasonable. 
 
E.Murphy clarified the distances he felt were appropriate which would be 100’ from the property like but 
250’ from residential structures.  A.Bergeron countered by saying what if it were to be 200’ from the 
nearest residential structure and 100’ from the property line. 
 
S. Beckley suggested it should be residential property lots.  
 
R. Starodoj stated if it were distances between businesses it would be acceptable to be closer. 
 
K.Crosby stated he felt it should be 150’ from residential property lots. A.Bergeron proposed splitting the 
distance making it 125’ and said they were negotiating. 
 
K.Crosby disagreed saying that this was not solely for their business it was for the entire district. 
 
R.Watchilla asked how the board felt about the other uses. R. Starodoj suggested that language 
prohibiting salvage yards and junk yards.  
 
A.Bergeron asked what the determination was. R. Watchilla responded that it would be 250’ from 
residential structures and 125’ from the property line. 
 
E. Murphy sought clarification on the number of tanks to be built and asked if it was to be 2. A.Bergeron 
said 2 is what was proposed. 
 
R. Starodoj cautioned saying if the conversation became too detailed it would look like spot zoning. 
 
E. Hancock asked how many properties in the proposed district were 5 acres or more. R.Watchilla spoke 
saying he could do the calculations on that.  
 
R. Starodoj proposed extending the district down to the bait shop owned by Chet Lemon.  
 
E. Hancock questioned if there were to be limits on the tank sizes allowed in the district. R. Watchilla 
responded saying that he had researched it and there weren’t any state laws determining the sized of tanks 
allowed.  
 
K. Crosby stated that since they were to be allowed under Special Permit they would be able to review the 
site and deny them if they needed to. 
 
E. Hancock questioned if there should be a section added to the zoning bylaws. R. Starodoj stated that 
should be avoided and is what the Special Permit process is for. R.Watchilla added that the reason there 
was a 10,000 gallon minimum was to not prohibit people from having personal propane tanks. 
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E. Hancock added that the data she had reviewed said the tanks were safe and accidents were very rare 
with the main cause of accidents due human intrusion. 
 
R.Watchilla suggested to the board that should they want this to move forward that they recommend it to 
go to the Select Board and schedule a public hearing. 
 
Motion made by E. Murphy to send to Select Board. Seconded by K. Crosby.  There was no additional 
discussion.   

 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
 
 Proposed Zoning Boundary Change: 256 West Street, Ware MA 
 
R. Watchilla displayed the map of the proposed zone to be changed. The change would redraw the district 
boundary allowing the proponent an additional 5.5 acres of land to open the proposed use. R.Watchilla 
stated that the argument could be made that it would fit with the existing use table. Sales of agricultural or 
horticultural products and associated supplies, partly or wholly outdoors, not associated with an 
agricultural use. And according to the use table this type of use is allowed by right in the RB district. It 
would not constitute as spot zoning because it’s a preexisting district and is an adjustment of that 
boundary line within the property. 
 
K. Crosby inquired about the petition by neighbors to deny the change in district boundary. R. Watchilla 
stated he does not have a copy of the petition as he was not given the opportunity to make a copy of it. He 
attempted to contact the petitioner but they did not return his call, but he would try to contact them again 
to see if they can attend the public hearing. 
 
E. Murphy stated the board isn’t deciding on the use, that they are deciding on the zoning change. R. 
Watchilla responded saying that he wanted to make the board aware of what is allowed by right in that 
area.  
 
R. Starodoj stated he feels it’s a proposal and can move forward to a public hearing although he felt it 
may have a lot of vocal opposition but it’s up to the proponent to sell it to the voters. 
 
M. Darling asked if the redraw was for the purposes of his proposed development or if it was being don’t 
to make more sense of the zone. M. Darling noted how this particular lot had been singled out and the RB 
zone was limited to the first 200’ of the property.  
 
R. Starodoj stated that the proposed development is driving the change. 
 
M. Darling inquired how he should present the change and if the town would be promoting it as a change 
to make the district more attractive. R. Starodoj stated the argument could be made that squaring it off 
makes it more attractive to development and its in keeping with the other lots around it. 
 
K.Crosby asked about the houses nearby. R. Starodoj reminded the board that the first lot on the road was 
one of the only Special Permits the board had turned down. The individual there proposed storing box 
trucks there and it was denied due to the neighborhood there. 
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E. Hancock inquired about the status of the property and who owns the lot. M. Darling stated he has an 
agreement to purchase it and therefore he has full control of the property.  
 
M. Darling said he will be sure to be at the meeting to present his proposal and said he’d be sure to 
include that the use is allowed by right in the RB zone there just isn’t enough RB zone on the lot. 
 
E.Murphy asked if it was by right or by Special Permit. R.Watchilla responded said by right pending a 
site plan review. 
 
R. Watchilla asked in terms of determining if it fits within that specific use who the determining 
individual would be. R. Starodoj mentioned that A. Marques would be the individual to determine that. 
 
R. Starodoj spoke of the Walmart/Lowes development and the parking issues involved there. M. Darling 
stated that Tractor Supply was a low traffic generator. 
 
M. Darling stated that the lower section of the property listed as RB on the map was mainly wetlands 
undevelopable.  
 
R. Starodoj said to see if people would agree with the rezoning and moving the district line 
 
Motion made by E. Murphy to send to Select Board. Seconded by K. Crosby.  There was no additional 
discussion.   

 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
 
Urban Fill 
  
R.Watchilla presented zoning language having to do with Urban Fill with the intent of determining if the 
Planning Board would like to adopt the language into the zoning bylaw. 
 
R. Starodoj asked if it meant that any fill from before 1983 was exempt. R. Watchilla said he believed so 
although there were restrictions on that and is regulated by state law. 
 
R. Watchilla added a prohibited use of Contaminated Sediments and Contaminated Soils as Fill Material  
To fill holes or depressions, create mounds, or otherwise artificially change the grade or elevation of real 
property. He also looked at other overlay districts for Aquifer protection and all the Aquifer zones and 
added the language to those sections. 
 
R. Watchilla asked if the definitions should be discussed at the Public Hearing and whether or not to 
include Historic Fill. It was determined to leave it for now. R. Starodoj stated that the historic fill tended 
to have the highest regulations, even though it is exempt since it was prior to the regulations being in 
place unless it violates the clauses.  
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Motion made by E. Murphy to send to Select Board. Seconded by K. Crosby.  There was no additional 
discussion.   

 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
 
 

 
TOWN PLANNER UPDATE 
 
Introduction of New PCD Admin Assistant: Kristen Jacobsen 
 
The Façade Improvement Program Application window is open 
 
Applications are due to the Pioneer Valley Planning Commission by October 1. 
 
They can be found on the Town of Ware Planning & Community Development 
webpage under “Planning & Community Development News”. 
 
The Planning Board is still accepting applications for the vacant seat 
 
The term would expire in April of 2023, during the annual Town Elections. 
 
Those interested should reach out to the Planning & Community Development 
Department. 
 
ADJOURN 
 

Motion made by E. Murphy to adjourn the meeting at 9:09pm.  Seconded by K.Crosby  No 
additional discussion. 
 
 R. Starodoj Aye 
 E. Murphy Aye 

N. Talbot  
K. Crosby  Aye 
 

All in favor.  Approved 3/0/0. 
 

NEXT PLANNING BOARD MEETING DATE: 
 
Thursday, September 1st, at 7:00pm. 
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Minutes from Thursday, August 18th, 2022. 
 
Respectfully submitted by,  
 
Kristen Jacobsen 
Administrative Assistant 
Planning & Community Development 
  
 

 

Minutes Approved on: ________________ 
 
Starodoj   ____________________________ 
 
Murphy    ____________________________ 
 
Talbot   ____________________________ 
 
Crosby   ____________________________ 
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SECTION 2. PROCEDURE FOR THE SUBMISSION AND APPROVAL OF PLANS 
 

2.1. Coordination of Plan Reviews with Other Required Approvals and Permits 

It is strongly advised, where projects require additional approvals from other 
permitting authorities, that such approvals be obtained either prior to submitting 
applications to the Planning Board or are submitted to the other permitting 
authorities at the same time that applications are submitted to the Planning Board.  It 
is important to note that other permitting authority’s processes may have timelines 
that are not coterminous with the Planning Board’s Subdivision Approval process. 

2.2. Pre-Submission Review 
Prior to investing in extensive professional design efforts for subdivision plans, it may 
be beneficial for the prospective applicant to discuss his/her ideas with the Planning 
and Community Development Staff.  It may be useful in avoiding problems at a later 
stage of the subdivision review process.    

Any person engaged in the process of pre-submission review is strongly recommended, 
but not required, to prepare a Voluntary Sketch Plan that will include the following: 

a) Existing Resources / Site Analysis Map: A map which identifies, locates, and 
describes noteworthy features to be designed around through sensitive 
subdivision layouts, such as vegetation, wetlands, steep slopes, agricultural soils, 
historic or cultural features, threatened or endangered species, unusual 
geological formations, and scenic views or viewsheds. 

b) Voluntary Sketch Plan: A simple and inexpensive drawing prepared by a 
professional landscape architect, architect, planner, site designer or engineer, 
which illustrates conceptual layouts of house lots, streets, stormwater 
management, conservation areas and  other improvements.  Ideally, this is 
based on the Existing Resources/Site Analysis Map and reflects comments 
received from Town officials. 

Contact between the applicant and Planning Board outside of the formal plan 
submission process should be limited.  Any meetings between applicants and Planning 
Board members must be conducted at a posted public meeting. It should be noted 
that any comments or suggestions made by the Board are purely advisory and they are 
not bound by them in their review and decisions on any subsequently submitted 
Preliminary or Definitive Plans. 

2.3. Preliminary Plan 
 

2.3.1 General  



Working Draft Monday, August 1, 2022 
 

17 
 
 

A Preliminary Plan of a Type I subdivision may be submitted by the applicant for 
discussion and action by the Board.  

A preliminary plan must be submitted for Type II and Type III subdivisions. The 
submission of such a Preliminary Plan will enable the applicant, the Planning 
Board, or other municipal agencies, and owners of property abutting the 
subdivision to discuss and clarify any problems of such a subdivision before a 
Definitive Plan is prepared. It is strongly recommended that a Preliminary Plan be 
filed in all cases, except those cases where pre-submission review has adequately 
clarified all issues. 

To the fullest extent reasonable and practicable, all subdivisions shall be 
designed and constructed to incorporate the most recent design standards, best 
practices, policies and design elements of the Town of Ware’s Complete Streets 
Policy. 

At the time of submission, the center line of the proposed roadway shall be 
adequately and accurately staked or flagged on the site, and the individual 
proposed lots shall be identified in some manner, sufficient for identification by 
the Planning Board members and Town officials when site visits are made 

2.3.2 Filing Procedure 

The procedure for filing a Preliminary Plan is as follows: 

a) Any person who submits a Preliminary Plan shall do so to the office of 
Planning & Community Development, or by certified or registered mail to 
the office of Planning & Community Development, postage prepaid.  A 
notice filed with the Town Clerk by delivery or by registered mail, postage 
prepaid, that such a plan has been submitted to the Planning Board. 
Planning & Community Development Department shall receive the filing 
fee and then deliver copies of the Preliminary Plan to the Board of Health 
and Town Clerk. Receipt of such plan by the Town Clerk shall constitute 
the date of submission.  If mailed, the date of receipt (as shown on the 
returned registered mail receipt) shall be the date of submission of the 
plan. Such plan shall be accompanied by the completed Application for 
Approval of a Preliminary Plan (found on Town’s Website) and a filing fee 
(Contact the Planning & Community Development Department for 
current fee schedule). 

b) The applicant shall file the original drawing (s) or suitable reproducible (s) 
and eight (8) copies with the Board and two (2) copies with the Board of 
Health. Said plan shall be prepared by a currently Registered 
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Massachusetts Engineer and currently Registered Massachusetts Land 
Surveyor in good standing. Seven (7) additional reduced scale copies on 
11”x17” paper shall also be filed with the Planning Board. 

c) A list of anticipated requested waivers from the Subdivision Rules and 
Regulations (See Appendix E) 

d) In order to make application information available on the Town’s web site, 
and for presentation purposes at public meetings/hearings, all 
applications (Application for Approval of a Preliminary Plan, Preliminary 
Development Impact Statement, Waiver Requests, Preliminary 
Engineering Plans, supportive information) shall also be submitted in a 
digital format and include: 

• text information shall be submitted in a format suitable for reading 
as a Microsoft Word document or PDF Adobe Acrobat file. 

• engineering plans shall be submitted in a PDF format. 
• other plans, drawings and photographs must be submitted in a 

similar format. 
 

e) Any additional expenses for outside consultants for professional review of 
the plans, survey, or inspections shall also be paid by applicant in 
accordance with the PLANNING BOARD RULES AND REGULATIONS and 
M.G.L. CHPT 44 SEC. 53G. 

 
2.3.3 Contents 
 

The Preliminary Plan shall be drawn at a scale of one inch to forty feet (1"=40') 
or such other scale as the Board may accept to show details clearly and 
adequately on a sheet of paper twenty-four by thirty-six inches (24" x 36"). The 
Plan shall include the following: 
 

a) The subdivision name, boundaries, north point, date, scale, legend and 
title “Preliminary Plan” 

b) The names and addresses of the owners of record, the applicant and the 
engineer or surveyor. 

c) A locus plan overlaid on the most recent MassGIS orthophotos or other 
best available high-quality low-elevation air photos.  

d) Existing and proposed lines of streets, ways, sidewalks, trails, shared use 
paths, and easements and any public or common areas within the 
subdivision, in a general manner. 
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e) The proposed system of drainage, including adjacent existing natural 
waterways, in a general manner. 

f) The proposed method of sanitary sewage disposal and system and 
water distribution system (including general soils information), in a 
general manner. 

g) The approximate boundary lines of proposed lots with approximate 
areas and dimensions. 

h) The names, approximate location and widths of adjacent streets. 
i) The topography of the land, in a general manner. 
j) Land subject to protection/permitting under the Wetlands Protection Act. 
k) An index plan at a scaled of one inch equals two hundred feet (1"=200'), 

when multiple sheets are used. 
l) A key plan at a scale of one inch equals one thousand feet (1"=1000'). 
m) In the case of a subdivision covering less than all of the land owned by 

the subdivider, a plan showing in a general manner the proposed overall 
development of all said land. 

 
2.3.4 Action by the Board 

Within forty-five (45) days of submission of the Preliminary Plan, the Board shall 
take one of the following actions: 

a) Approve the plan as presented; 
b) Approve the plan with modifications; 
c) Disapprove the plan. 

and shall file its decision with the Town Clerk and notify the applicant (certified 
mail). Failure of the Board to file its decision on a Preliminary Plan within 45 days 
after submission shall be deemed to constitute approval of such a plan. In the 
case of disapproval, the reasons why shall be stated. Approval of the plan does 
not constitute the approval of a subdivision and no Register of Deeds shall record 
a Preliminary Plan. 

Approval of the Preliminary Plan by the Board does not constitute approval of a 
subdivision but does facilitate the procedure in securing approval of the 
Definitive Plan. In addition, such approval does not in any way authorize the 
owner to proceed with construction of roadways and/or other work in the 
subdivision. 
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2.4. Definitive Plan 
 

2.4.1. General 

A Definitive Plan shall be governed by the subdivision regulation in effect at the 
time of submission of such plan, or in effect at the time of submission of a 
Preliminary Plan provide that a definitive plan evolved therefrom shall have been 
submitted to the Board within seven (7) months from the date of submission of 
the Preliminary Plan (if submitted). 

To the fullest extent reasonable and practicable, all subdivisions shall be 
designed and constructed to incorporate the most recent design standards, best 
practices, policies and design elements of the Town of Ware’s Complete Streets 
Policy. 

A Definitive Plan shall also be governed by the zoning in effect at the time of 
submission of such plan or a Preliminary Plan from which a Definitive Plan is 
evolved in accordance with the provisions of Section 6 of Chapter 40A of the 
General Laws as amended. 

2.4.2. Filing Procedure 
 

Any person submitting a Definitive Plan of a subdivision to the Board for 
approval shall do so to the office of Planning & Community Development, or by 
certified or registered mail to the office of Planning & Community 
Development, postage prepaid.  A notice filed with the Town Clerk by delivery 
or by registered mail, postage prepaid, that such a plan has been submitted to 
the Planning Board. Planning & Community Development Department shall 
receive the filing fee and then deliver copies of the Definitive Plan to the Board 
of Health and Town Clerk. Receipt of such plan by the Town Clerk shall 
constitute the date of submission.  If mailed, the date of receipt (as shown on 
the returned registered mail receipt) shall be the date of submission of the plan. 
If so mailed, the date of receipt (as shown on the returned registered mail 
receipt) shall be the date of submission of such plan.   

 
The applicant shall file with the Board the following: 
a) An original reproducible drawing of the Definitive Plan, and eight (8) 

24”x36”  plans, plus two (2) plans with the Board of Health and one (1) plan 
for the Board of Assessors. The original drawing will be returned to the 
applicant after a decision on the Plan by the Board.  Seven (7) additional 
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reduced scale copies on 11”x17” paper shall also be filed with the Planning 
Board. 
 
At least one of the 24”x36” prints shall have the significant features 
illustrated according to the following color scheme, and shall be used for 
presentation purposes: 

Feature Identifying Color 
Roads Dark gray 
Streams and water bodies Blue 
Wetlands Solid Red 
100-year floodplains Orange 
Dedicated open space and recreation 
areas 

Green 

Pedestrian and bicycle paths Brown 
Subdivision and lot boundaries Black 

 
b) In order to make application information available on the Town’s web site, 

and for presentation purposes at public meetings/hearings, all applications 
(Application for Approval of Definitive Subdivision Plan, Waiver Requests, 
Engineering Plans, supportive information) shall also be submitted in a 
digital format to the town and include: 

• text information shall be submitted in a format suitable for reading as a 
Microsoft Word document or PDF Adobe Acrobat file. 

• engineering plans shall be submitted in a PDF format. 
• other plans, drawings and photographs must be submitted in a similar 

format. 
 

c) Two (2) properly executed Application for Approval of Definitive Subdivision 
Plans (found on Town’s Website), one to the Board and one to the Board of 
Health. 

d) A filing fee (contact Planning & Community Development Department for 
current fee schedule). 

Any additional expenses for professional review of the plans, survey, or 
inspections shall also be paid by applicant in accordance with the hiring of 
outside consultants (MGL Ch. 44 Sec. 53G, See Appendix D.). 

e) A certified list of abutters 
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f) A list of requested waivers from the Subdivision Rules and Regulations (see 
Appendix E). 

g) A more detailed Development Impact Statement (see Appendix C). 
 

2.4.3. Contents 
 

The Definitive Plan shall be prepared by a current Registered Civil Engineer and 
current Registered Land Surveyor in good standing. The Plan shall be at a scale 
of one inch to forty feet (1"=40'), unless otherwise specified by the Planning 
Board. Sheet size shall not exceed 24" x 36". If multiple sheets are used, they 
shall be accompanied by an index sheet showing the entire subdivision. The 
data required below may be on separate sheets as is necessary. 

 
The Definitive Plan shall contain the following information:  

 
a) Subdivision name, boundaries, north point, date, legend, and bench 

mark(s). All elevations shall be to the USGS bench marks. 
b) Name and address of the owners of record, the applicant, the engineer and 

surveyor and their official seals. 
c) Abutters from latest available Assessor’s records unless the applicant has 

knowledge of any changes subsequent to the latest available Assessor’s 
records. 

d) Existing and proposed lines of streets, sidewalks, shared use paths, rights of 
way, easements, and public or common areas within the subdivision. 
Proposed names of new streets shall be shown. 

e) Location, names and present widths of street(s) bounding, approaching, or 
within reasonable proximity of the subdivision. 

f) Zoning districts of all the areas shown on the plan. 
g) Key plan showing location of the subdivision at a scale of one inch equals 

one thousand feet (1"=1000'), and an index plan at a scale of one inch 
equals two hundred feet (1"=200'), or at a scale matching that used on the 
Assessors maps. 

h) Existing (broken line) and proposed (solid line) topography at two (2) foot 
contour intervals including the finished grade of all lots. 

i) Street frontage, lot numbers and areas of lots. 
j) Location of all natural waterways and water bodies within and adjacent to 

the subdivision. 
k) Location of significant site features located within the proposed right-of-way 

such as existing stone walls, fences, buildings, large trees (with a minimum 
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To:  Board of Selectmen 
  Stuart Beckley, Town Manager 
From:  Robert A. Watchilla, Director of Planning & Community Development 
Date:  January 10, 2022 
Subject: Recommendations on Plowing and Sanding Unfinished Subdivision Roads – 

Winter 2021/22 

 
This memo is to provide recommendations to the Select Board for the winter 2021-2022 
plowing and sanding of unfinished subdivisions. After conversing with the DPW Director, 
Building Commissioner, and Planning Board not much has changed in terms of current 
conditions for these private roads except for Wildflower Drive.  

BELAIR DRIVE (Belair Estates):  
• It appears that no repairs have been made to this road for some time 
• We recommend that Belair Drive be sanded this winter  
• We recommend that Belair Drive NOT be plowed  

 
COLDBROOK DRIVE (Pennybrook Estates): 

• The road is in good condition 
• We recommend that Coldbrook Drive be plowed and sanded by the Town this 

winter. 
 
HIGH MEADOW LANE 

• The road serves as someone’s driveway and has not been plowed in the past 
• We recommend that High Meadow Lane NOT plowed and sanded by the Town 

this winter. 
 
HILLSIDE TERRACE: 

• Although not Town-owned, the DPW has historically plowed and sanded this road  
• Although there are areas of concern that will need to be addressed in the near 

future, we recommend that Hillside Terrace be plowed and sanded by the Town 
this winter 

 
KING GEORGE DRIVE 

• The DPW has plowed this private road in the past 

TOWN OF WARE 
Planning & Community Development 
126 Main Street, Ware, MA  01082 

t. 413.967.9648 ext. 120 
 

MEMORANDUM 

Photo 1 
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• There has been no follow up per the Planning Board’s discussion with Mrs. 
Robidoux on November 7, 2018 when she stated that she intends to move 
forward with road acceptance. 

• We recommend that King George Drive be plowed and sanded this winter. 
 
LEE ROAD 

• The DPW has plowed this private road in the past 
• Recently, there have been two easements placed on Lee Road for the purposes 

of plowing, drainage and general road maintenance 
• We recommend that Lee Road be plowed and sanded this winter. 

 
WALTER DRIVE (Edgewood Estates):  

• The basecoat continues to deteriorate 
• There appear to be no problems for either the Town or the owner if the Town 

plowed and sanded this winter 
• We recommend that Walter Drive be plowed and sanded by the Town this winter 

 
WILDFLOWER DRIVE & BRIAR CIRCLE (Isabella Ridge): 

• Anticipated adoption as public way at Annual Town Meeting 
• We recommend that Wildflower Drive & Briar Circle be plowed and sanded by 

the Town this winter 
 
WILLISTON DRIVE 

• Only the eastern section of 
Williston Drive has been 
accepted by the Town (see 
photo) 

• The DPW has historically 
plowed and sanded the 
entire length of this road so 
that the trucks could turn 
around easily 

• Overall, no major concerns 
• We recommend that the entirety of Williston Drive be plowed and sanded this 

winter. 
SUMMARY 
The Planning Board recommends the approval the expenditure of Town funds and to direct 
the DPW to manage sanding and snow and ice removal on the entirety of Walter Drive and 
on the private roads Coldbrook Drive, King George Drive, Hillside Terrace, Lee Road and 
Williston Drive during the winter of 2021-2022 (FY 2022). We also recommend that the 
Board take action to approve expenditures to sand Belair Drive, but not for snow removal. 
We also recommend that the Board take action to explicitly not perform any snow removal, 
on Belair Drive or High Meadow Lane until those roadways are repaired to the satisfaction of 
the DPW and the Planning Board.  

  



Town Planner Update: September 1st, 2022 
• The Town of Ware was recently awarded around $40,000 from the Municipal 

Vulnerability Program (MVP) 
o With the help from the Pioneer Valley Planning Commission (PVPC), this grant 

funding will help to development a master plan for the Muddy Brook 
Watershed.  

o It will help to plan a strategy to mitigate the effects of climate change on the 
watershed and includes preparation for increased flood events.  

• The Façade Improvement Program Application window is still open 
o Applications are due to the Pioneer Valley Planning Commission by October 1.  
o They can be found on the Town of Ware Planning & Community Development 

webpage under “Planning & Community Development News”.  
• The Planning Board is still accepting applications for the vacant seat 

o The term would expire in April of 2023, during the annual Town Elections. 
o Those interested should reach out to the Planning & Community Development 

Department or the Town Manager’s Office.  
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